New England Division Report

The American Radio Relay League

2015 Second Meeting of the Board of Directors – July, 2015

[At least 14 days prior to each annual meeting of the Board of Directors each director is encouraged to file with the Secretary a written report on the status of the affairs of the League in his division, together with a statement of his recommendations as to any actions required for the effective administration of the objectives and affairs of the League.]
A New England Division Cabinet meeting was held on Saturday, July 11, 2015, and had Section Mangers, affiliated club presidents and officers, plus other Field Organization leaders in attendance.
The group brought up several important topics and concerns they felt were important for the Board to be aware of.
We first reviewed the items brought up in our Cabinet meeting last January, just before the Annual Meeting.

Digital Repeater Expansion
In January the group lamented the lack of QST content on digital repeaters and associated handhelds and transceivers.    The (already in progress) article by K1IW in April QST was well received.  There has been one review of a VHF/UHF transceiver and one VHF/UHF hand held in the last six months, only one used digital modes.
Digital Repeaters and Coordinators

There was no further discussion about the expansion of digital repeaters but there were many comments about how empty 2m and 70cm have been, especially repeater activity.   The group felt that there was a significant decline in activity, even as measured by the last six months of listening.   This made everyone uneasy about the future prospects of keeping bands below 902 MHz away from commercial or other usage in the future.
Chinese VHF HTs

I followed up with the ARRL Lab after a number of people asked why ARRL hasn’t been taking the lead in reporting on problems with imported Chinese HTs.   It turns out we have been testing lots of HTs – around 200 per year at Dayton and elsewhere for the last five years.   Bob Allison/WB1GCM told me last week that they had written a Technical Note about this testing and it is scheduled to appear in QST later this year.  The bottom line shows significant issues with most Baofeng and many of the Wouxun models, and almost none of the Yeasu-Icom-Kenwoods.   Of course, this is testing of used HTs that people have brought to us for measurement, not new out of the box.
Even so, there is great interest in more information.   We seem to have a lot of it internally but our process for testing tends to insure that only those that meet FCC specifications ever make it to the finish line.  

RFI Issues
Several people reported local problems with grow light and solar inverter RF interference.   They reported good support from Mike Gruber/W1MG in the ARRL Lab but significant frustration with the lack of action from the FCC.   A number of others felt that ARRL should either test or partner with someone else to do testing of a wider selection of new types of light bulbs and other commercial products likely to end up homes.   Two different people noted that some new light bulbs caused interference with smoke and CO2 detectors, and that the possibility of interference was hidden in the mouse print in the packaged specification sheets.  Each device may test OK but the combination is a problem.
Generally, it seems like we will be unable to increase our testing in this area, but ought to think about ways we might leverage the commercial and ham radio community to collaborate on developing more testing and information available to members.   It takes us an inordinate amount of time to test things like grow lights, then document the results, and then report any issues found with the FCC.   After all that is done, we write about it in QST and elsewhere but it may be a year or more after the testing is complete.   We’re already two weeks out after filing the recent FCC complaints about grow lights and nothing has been posted to the ARRL web site.

With little or no FCC action on complaints, we need to try some other methods for getting their attention, as well as getting the information out into the hands of our members.   How about a class action lawsuit with some other impacted groups? :^ )
Amateur Radio Parity Act
We had a good discussion about the two bills in Congress, and I think we’ll see some good letter writing activity in the next couple of months.  Several people will be helping us with the letter campaign at the New England Division convention in Boxboro next month.  It was a good opportunity to test the new letter generation software (and we did find a problem that has since been fixed).

One very useful suggestion was that we should be able to make it much easier for members to generate letters to their members of Congress.  Several people suggested that a web-based application wouldn’t be all that hard to put into place to replace the software used at the meeting (and Dayton, etc).   If we’re really interested in getting this legislation passed, that would seem a very good next step to take, and it would help us with any future legislative efforts.

What happens after the Amateur Radio Parity Act Passes?

We had a brief but interesting discussion about what happens after the AR Parity Act becomes law (which it is looking more and more possible every month).   We’re going to have to have some significant level-setting with members about what accommodations may be possible, and we will have to be vigorous in monitoring local activity and lawsuits.  We could have some significant legal issues to resolve, and if they go the wrong way, the result could impact non-HOA state and local ordinances and permits.

Vice Director Raisbeck has already started some conversations with the Amateur Radio Legal Defense and Assistance Committee on this subject but it probably ought to be discussed by the full Board as well.

Bandplanning
There are no significant issues after talking about the general changes being proposed for better digital mode sharing on the HF bands.   The 80m discussion was interesting and people really felt that the lower end of the SSB band up 50 kHz to 3650 was preferred to only requesting 25 kHz to 3625.  There was strong support for additional access to digital modes on 80m for Technician licensees.
Other
At a recent A&F meeting there was a brief conversation about whether there was still need for send First Class copies of QST to Directors, but no immediate change was indicated.  At this Cabinet meeting, without any prompting, a couple of Section Managers said they didn’t see the need for a First Class copy now that they receive the digital edition.  Maybe it’s time to discontinue it for Directors, Vice Directors and Section Managers and save the cost for sending out 100+ copies of QST per month by First Class (about $3500/year).
I look forward to working with other Board members on some of these issues during the next several days.
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